

GAWLER

AN ANNOTATED BIBLIOGRAPHY OF HISTORICAL, TECHNICAL AND SCIENTIFIC SOURCES IN SEVEN VOLUMES

**compiled by Phillip V. Thomas, M.A.
Department of History
University of Adelaide**

for The Corporation of the Town of Gawler

VOLUME 6

**Local Government Issues: Development,
Community Conditions, Infrastructure and Heritage**

1997

LOCAL GOVERNMENT ISSUES: DEVELOPMENT, COMMUNITY CONDITIONS, INFRASTRUCTURE AND HERITAGE

(A) BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT

Adelaide Region (Excluding the metropolitan Area) South Australia Present and Future Development. Commonwealth Bank (Adelaide?, 1952).

Gawler is reviewed on pp. 28-29 of this study which analysed the possibilities of metropolitan development after World War Two. In 1947 Gawler's population was 4,450. Prospects for development, district industries, rainfall, livelihood and the town's relation to other centres are discussed briefly.

Location: Gawler Public Library LH/TP/21

Note: A near-identical report for the Light Region, north of Gawler, was undertaken by the Commonwealth Bank Research Department in 1951. A copy of this is located at the Gawler Public Library LH/TP/22.

"Blueprint for town of 50,000", *The Bunyip*, 1 November (1995), pp. 1, 2.

Phil Sarin, Environment and Planning Services Manager, promotes the strategic plan on business and residential development prepared for the Gawler Town Council by Rust PPK Pty. Ltd. The article includes two maps. One is the overall strategy plan, the other is the access and transport plan.

Location: Northern Suburbs Family Resource Centre *The Bunyip* Scrapbook

Note: See the entry for Rust PPL Pty. Ltd.'s publication.

Corporation of the Town of Gawler, *Community Information Directory/Business and Information Directory. Corporation of the Town of Gawler (Gawler, 1981-1994).*

Each issue has a contents/index page inside to assist readers with business and directory information in Gawler. The Mortlock has copies for the years 1981, 1983, 1990, 1991, 1994.

Location: Mortlock Library Periodicals 307.76/G284b

Gawler Public Library LH/DIR/3-5

Gawler Public Library LH/TP/17

Note: See entry concerning the launch of the edition for 1994, "New directory: 600 organisations included", *The Bunyip*, 7 April, 1994, p. 7.

"Goose Island development proposed", *The Bunyip*, 17 January (1996), p. 7.

Regarding the strategic plan submission, it is reported that Goose Island should be developed for carparking and major civic or community buildings. Urban development and traffic should move to the north and north-east.

Location: Northern Suburbs Family Resource Centre *The Bunyip* Scrapbook

Graham Gaston and Associates, Pty. Ltd., *Small Business Incubators: Feasibility of Establishing a Small Business Incubator in the Northern Adelaide Development Area.* Graham Gaston Associates, Pty. Ltd. (North Adelaide, S.A., 1988).

As the title suggests, the aim of this report is to foster the growth of small businesses in the northern Adelaide region. An incubator in this context is a large building which provides shared accommodation for between 10-30 newly established firms. Creating such businesses is fraught with risk and considerations of financial support, management and lower cost alternatives are evaluated. An executive summary highlights the Northern Adelaide 2000 study program and why such a small business development scheme is needed in the northern metropolitan region. For Gawler's context see especially pp. 36-42.

Location: Town Manager's Office, Gawler

Hignett, Bruer, Vogt and, *Gawler Town Centre Study: A Report Prepared for the Corporation of the Town of Gawler.* Bruer, Vogt and Hignett (Parkside, S.A., 1975).

This report on city planning in Gawler, particularly Murray Street, is divided into 2 main sections: (i) Environmental Considerations, and (ii) Development Plan, which provides proposals to be implemented as an Implementation Plan. There is a three-page summary on the study area, in terms of 'pros' and 'cons'. In the former, Gawler has plenty of scope for tourism and is well served by sporting, social and community facilities. On the downside, however, the decline in population in rural areas, downturns in industrial activity and employment, and the fact that congestion in Murray Street must be alleviated by the construction of an eastern bypass, are emphasised.

Location: Mortlock Library Pamphlets 711.40994228/B889c

Mortlock Library Storage 711.40994228/B889c

Town Manager's Office, Gawler

Gawler Public Library LH/TP/2

Hignett, Bruer, Vogt and, *National Estate Programme 1975/76. Northern Metropolitan Regional Study.* Bruer, Vogt and Hignett (Parkside, S.A., 1976).

Three broad objectives are outlined for the study area of Gawler, Elizabeth, Salisbury, Munno Para and Tea Tree Gully: (i) survey and assess historic buildings, groups of buildings, open spaces, landscapes and landmarks (ii) identify special problems, especially the pressure of increasing development (iii) recommend interim preservation measures which may be implemented through statutory regulations. Thematically, it concentrates on urbanisation and is supported with diagrams. References to Gawler are made easier by headings in the contents page marked "Gawler locality".

Location: Gawler Public Library LH/HIS/18

Industrial Land Requirements and Development of Centre Facilities: Munno Para Urban Strategy/Structure Planning (Adelaide, 1985).

This study was undertaken on behalf of the Munno Para Gawler Staging Study Working party. It seeks to advise on appropriate levels of industrial

land, the location and zoning of that land, and to comment on strategies for centre facility provision. The differences between Gawler and Munno Para's economic bases are explored. Recommendations and report summary are outlined on pp. 1-7 (demand for industrial land, land rationalisation options, community/human services provision, an established "Bank of Industrial Land"). The major areas of study are: (i) population trends (ii) industrial land requirements (iii) introduction to centres strategy (iv) centre development strategy.

Location: Gawler Public Library LH/TP/16

Kinhill Engineers Pty. Ltd., *Gawler Town Centre Strategy Plan First Report: Analysis and Conclusions.* Kinhill Engineers Pty. Ltd. (Adelaide, 1988).

The Department of Environment and Planning commissioned the report on the formulation of an appropriate strategy to guide future development and investment in the Gawler Town Centre (GTC). In fact, it stands as a revised project of the Gawler Town Centre Strategy Plan which was produced by Hignett & Associates in 1975. Unlike the next report, it does not include final recommendations to the Gawler Council but Chapter 2 ("Summary of Major Conclusions") does summarise both the main research findings and general thrust of policies which were proposed to the Council.

Location: Barr Smith Library 711.552/G284.1

Town Manager's Office, Gawler

Gawler Public Library LH/TP/5

Kinhill Engineers Pty. Ltd., *South Australian Planning Act, 1982. Amendment to the Development Plan Corporate Town of Gawler.* Kinhill Engineers Pty. Ltd. (Adelaide, 1988).

The planning policies prepared by Hignett and Associates in 1975 in relation to the Gawler Town Centre are expanded on in this draft report. It reflects changing realities of Gawler's role from a traditional rural centre to an outer metropolitan one, demanding increased local commercial activity and services for the community. While current development trends and policies are reviewed, an amended strategy to guide future development and investment is formulated.

Location: Town Manager's Office, Gawler

Kinhill Engineers Pty. Ltd., *South Australian Planning Act, 1982. Amendment to the Development Plan Corporate Town of Gawler Town Centre Supplementary Development Plan By the Council.* Kinhill Engineers Pty. Ltd. (Adelaide, 1989).

Similar in structure and content to the previous document, it outlines the need to amend development policies in the Gawler Town Centre. This copy is also a draft report and filed with the previous document.

Location: Town Manager's Office, Gawler

Kinhill Engineers Pty. Ltd., *Gawler Regional Structure Plan Study*. Kinhill Engineers Pty. Ltd. (Adelaide, 1990).

The Department of Environment and Planning also commissioned this detailed study on regional planning and rural land in and around Gawler. This report is made up of appendices A to G which cover the following themes (in order): physical and environmental considerations; infrastructure and services; socio-demographic strategy; industrial and employment strategy; study brief; study consultants; and references. Summaries of conclusions and recommendations are at the beginning. Objectives of the report are as follows:

- (i) identify land suitable for urban development;
- (ii) urban areas, infrastructure and transport systems;
- (iii) accommodation for at least 50,000 people, plus additional population at a later date;
- (iv) report on rural areas, rural living and existing historic settlements;
- (v) resolve industrial land requirements and prepare a strategy for industrial land quantity and locations.

Location: Barr Smith Library 711.40994232/G284
Town Manager's Office, Gawler
Gawler Public Library LH/TP/10

Note: A copy of the report *draft*, published in 1989, is kept in the Town Manager's Office, Gawler. It is similarly structured and its summary is located on pp. i-iii. The original brief was to produce a detailed study for the development of the Gawler region, including the whole of Roseworthy and Sandy Creek.

Kinhill Stearns, *Evaluation of Long-Term Development Options for Metropolitan Adelaide for Department of Environment and Planning*. Kinhill Stearns/Department of Environment and Planning (Adelaide, 1985).

In October 1984 the State government endorsed the need for formal consideration of long-term development options for Adelaide. The objectives and methodology are outlined in the introduction on pp. 1-2. Following the introduction, the report consists of these major headings: (i) future requirements (ii) metropolitan Adelaide planning objectives (iii) assumptions and issues (iv) long-term development issues (v) housing (vi) accessibility to employment and community services (vii) quality of life, identity and environmental considerations (viii) infrastructure (ix) rural production (x) evaluation and refinement.

Location: Gawler Public Library LH/TP/18

***Metropolitan Area Planning. Northern Adelaide Plan Consultation Draft* (Gawler?, 1994).**

This draft report consists of: (i) executive summary (ii) introduction (iii) Part 1: visions, goals, strategies and actions (iv) Part 2: organisational structure (v) Part 3: amendments to the planning strategy (vi) appendices 1-3. In the introduction on pp. 9-10 is set out the background for strategies and future

development of metropolitan Adelaide. The Northern Adelaide Plan builds on the Planning Strategy for metropolitan Adelaide and refines it for the councils of Elizabeth, Munno Para, Salisbury and Gawler.

Location: Northern Suburbs Family Resource Centre SER/O.3K
Town Manager's Office, Gawler

"New directory: 600 organisations included", *The Bunyip*, 7 April (1994), p. 7.

The 1994 *Gawler Business and Information Directory* is launched by the Mayor, Dr. Bruce Eastick. This directory was created from a database so information can be updated.

Location: Northern Suburbs Family Resource Centre *The Bunyip* Scrapbook

Northern Adelaide Development Board, *An Analysis: Industrial and Community Information*. NADB (Adelaide, 1981).

In the early 1980s employment, business opportunities and infrastructure services (housing, industrial land, water, gas, electricity) in the northern Adelaide region, specifically Gawler, Elizabeth, Munno Para and Salisbury, were limited due to recession. New endeavours in the region could arise out of the developing Roxby Downs project. The issues of living (lifestyle, education, health services, demography), regional industry, government policies and initiatives are investigated. They are emphasised with maps, diagrams and statistical data.

Location: Gawler Institute Archives [no catalogue number]

Northern Adelaide Development Board, *A Report on Current and Future Developments 1992-1995*. NADB (Adelaide, 1995).

The report promotes the northern region of Adelaide as an economically diverse and important region for future development. Projects involving employment and training, business development, waste management, tourism and delivery of services are highlighted in the Elizabeth, Salisbury, Munno Para and Gawler council areas.

Location: The Bunyip Newspaper Office, Gawler

Northern Metropolitan Regional Organisation, *Annual Reports 1979-1983* (Adelaide, 1979-1983).

The organisation consists of Elizabeth, Munno Para, Gawler and Salisbury. Its purpose is to act in the best interests of member councils in identification of activities and resource management which go beyond individual council boundaries. Industrial development is a major priority. These reports include reports on past and future programs, budgetary considerations, and reviews of various activities. The main contributors are chairmen, executives officers and designated advisory groups.

Location: Dept. of Housing and Urban Dev't. (S.A.) Library

Rick Bzowy Architects, *Gawler Aquatic Centre Study*. Rick Bzowy Architects (Kent Town, S.A., 1993).

A preferred site for the future development of modern aquatic facilities in Gawler is the subject of this study. It suggests the design and presentation

for 2 suggested site possibilities. Recommendations are made according to the principle objective of developing such a facility for the Gawler community. An executive summary is provided (p. 2). The study examines Gawler's aquatic centre, the study brief, recreational planning component, planning implications, architectural and engineering issues, building design, site services and indicative costings/funding. Enclosed with this study are:

- (i) Rick Bzowy Architects, *Gawler Aquatic Centre Study Summary* (Kent Town, S.A., 1993). 27p.;
- (ii) "Radical Sports Proposals for Gawler: 'Close pool, move local racecourse'", *The Bunyip*, 15 February, 1993;
- (iii) 5 memorandum reports, dated between 1978-92, concerning the Gawler Swimming Pool.

Location: Town Manager's Office, Gawler

Rust PPK Pty. Ltd., *Strategic Plan for Gawler. Corporation of the Town of Gawler (Adelaide, 1995).*

In response to the Development Act (1993) it was decided to develop an action plan to improve Gawler's quality of life, environment and business development. The town council sort to create "a management framework to assist in the provision of services and facilities to the community of Gawler" (p. 1). The report is structured as follows: (i) introduction (ii) background of Strategic Plan (iii) community profile (iv) summary of key issues (v) structure of Strategic Plan (vi) vision (vii) Strategic Plan (and goals) (viii) appendices.

Location: Gawler Public Library Display Copy

Wallman Planning Consultants Pty. Ltd., *Outer Metropolitan Planning Area Development Plan...District Council of Light. District Council of Light (1981).*

The report is mainly concerned with developed areas north of Gawler but it does incorporate references to the Gawler Belt Area and Roseworthy (Part C). The objectives of this study can be read on pp. 5-6 and contain strategies to improve business opportunities, heritage and environment concerns, provision of services, employment opportunities and choice of lifestyles that are compatible with the law, tourism and promotion. Coordinating such a strategy with neighbouring council areas is also considered to be important. The Area Provisions in Part C refer to Gawler Belt, Rural Areas, Freeling, Greenock, Wasleys and Roseworthy.

Location: Mortlock Library Storage 711.30994232/O94b

2020 Vision: *Ideas for Metropolitan Adelaide Planning Review. Department of Environment and Planning (Adelaide, 1991).*

The report is not really about Gawler but more about its place in a wider strategic arrangement. This work took nine months and had a consultative approach with people and organisations. Maps indicate the northern suburban areas, population, ethnicity, population change and living densities. The major headings of this study are as follows: (i) Adelaide (ii)

Findings (iii) Goals (iv) Strategies (v) Implementaion (vi) Next Phase of Planning Review.

Location: Gawler Public Library LH/TP/7
Town Manager's Office, Gawler

(B) COMMUNITY CONDITIONS

Albrecht, J. et al, *Community Library for Gawler and Surrounding Areas: Design Brief*. Department of Library Studies, South Australian Institute of Technology (Adelaide, 1979).

I have been told that this work, written by third year Architecture students at the Institute of Technology, has "gone missing".

Location: City East Campus Library BE ST 022.314/C734

Apex Club of Gawler, *Annual Report (Gawler, 1967-1986)*. various pagination.

All the reports are subheaded "Zone 8 District 3 Club 87". They are essentially records of the Apex Club's financial statements, presidents' reports, club events and promotions, community news and service appraisals. The 1967 Report is the club's sixteenth annual report while that of 1986 is the thirty-fifth.

Location: Mortlock Library Pamphlets 369.5/c

Note: The Annual Report for 1984 is not in this collection.

BC and Tonkin Associates *Gawler River Flood Management Study*. The Gawler River Flood Management Working Party (Adelaide, 1994).

The northern Adelaide Plain has had a long history of flooding. In 1992 the State Government implemented a joint State and Local government stormwater Task Group to coordinate strategies to alleviate the impact of floods in Gawler River catchment. This study, which is a summary document, was commissioned in February 1993 and should be read in conjunction with another, technically-oriented document, *Catchment Management Study, Gawler River*. See the Study Overview (p. 3). Photographs of good/bad residential settings, sand mining impact, flooding characteristics are included. The main chapters are: (i) Strategy Plan summary (ii) Plan details (iii) Hydrological Aspects summary (iv) flood damage aspect (v) Options summary.

Location: Gawler Public Library Display Copy

Bills, L. McA., "Radio is New Ally in Bush Fire Fighting", *The Advertiser*, 13 March (1948), p. 6.

Short-wave radio was used to fight fires near Gawler in January and it was introduced by E.H.W. Riggs, chairman of Munno Para East District Council. Ironically, it was his property that was extensively damaged in the bushfire.

Location: Munno Para Public Library LH GAW 1 LG 00002

Bone and Tonkin Planners Pty. Ltd., *The Review of Residential Development Controls for the Northern Adelaide Region: Gawler Residential Policy Investigations*. Northern Adelaide Development Board (Adelaide?, 1991).

One of three reports for a study project entitled "Review of Residential Development Controls for the Northern Adelaide Region", it analyses housing and land development policies for Gawler, Munno Para and Elizabeth. Key demographic and development trends for each district council are formulated, and proposes changes to statutory policy to reflect local realities of housing development and related matters. The report covers (i) population trends (ii) development trends (iii) housing needs/issues (iv) housing strategy (v) related development policies (vi) summary policy directions.

Location: Town Manager's Office, Gawler

Callender, Helen, "Our Town' Support: 200 at meeting", *The Bunyip*, 20 April (1994), p. 3.

Two hundred people attended a Gawler Our Town meeting held at Gawler East Primary School. This public forum had on its agenda the future directions for the town of Gawler. A feature of it was for people to express their ideas and views on Gawler's best (ie., heritage, lifestyle, green belt) and worst (ie., heavy vehicle traffic, lack of parking, loss of country identity) features.

Location: Northern Suburbs Family Resource Centre *The Bunyip* Scrapbook

Childhood Difficulties: Para Districts (1979).

There is no indication of author or publisher for this report. The Para region includes Elizabeth, Munno Para, Gawler and Salisbury. Child welfare agencies noted that learning difficulties, behavioural problems and socio-cultural pressures were endemic at the time. Analysis and recommendations are featured.

Location: Magill Campus Library 362.70994232/C536

Corporation of the Town of Gawler, *Annual Financial Statements: Year Ending 30th June 1994*. Corporation of the Town of Gawler (Gawler, 1994).

The information contained in this report refers to elected members and officers, statements on financial operations, audits, town manager's statement, operating statement, changes in community wealth, cash flows statement, contents on Notes for the Financial Report.

Location: Town Manager's Office, Gawler

Gawler Public Library Display Copy

Corporation of the Town of Gawler, *Annual Reports 1995 and 1996*. Corporation of the Town of Gawler (Gawler, 1995 - 1996).

These reports include mayor's statement, town manager's report, council and committee functions, financial statements, environment services, library services, freedom of information statement, etc. A couple of interesting themes to emerge are the news that Gawler's population has increased and commercial development in the town centre has been endorsed. Local

government reform, industrial relations and Town Centre Plan are also covered.

Location: Gawler Public Library LH/LG/2
Town Manager's Office, Gawler
Gawler Public Library Display Copy

Corporation of the Town of Gawler, *Mayor's Annual Reports (Gawler, 1896-1936).*

The reports are accompanied with a one page letter by Viv Greaves, District Clerk for the District Council of Gladstone. They were found during a clean-up of the "dungeon" area of the council. They are also an extremely valuable source of information on public works projects, sporting affiliations, council rates, personalities and problems of the day (especially reactions to the First World War), and for photographs of people and places that may not be found elsewhere. Such reports provide local perspectives on issues covered in the Parliamentary Papers, such as the railway to Angaston, progress of Roseworthy Agricultural College and the Barossa Waterworks. The reports for 1935 and 1936 differ markedly in style and content, looking like bare summaries of a year's business. Nonetheless they draw attention to work relief schemes for the unemployed. The years represented by these reports are: 1895-96, 1899-1900, 1901-2, 1902-3, 1904-5, 1906-7, 1907-8, 1908-9, 1909-10, 1910-11, 1912-13, 1914, 1914-15, 1915-16, 1918-19, 1927, 1935 and 1936.

Location: Gawler Public Library LH/LG/1

Corporation of the Town of Gawler, *A Submission to the Minister for Local Government Relations Pursuant to the provisions of Section 28 (5) of the Local Government Act, 1934 as amended. The Corporation of the Town of Gawler (Gawler, 1991).*

By law, local councils such as Gawler's must have a 'periodical review' every seven years, in order to ascertain changes to the composition and size of Council, and whether it is serving the community effectively. In this document are proposals for changing the council's structure by abolishing the role of alderman, and establish and name 6 new wards. Contained in this document and as a separate publication are copies of C.L. Rowe and Associates, *A Discussion Paper for the Town of Gawler in relation to the Periodical Review*. C.L. Rowe and Associates (Morphett Vale, S.A., 1991). It sets out the following:

- (i) criteria which was established by Local Government Advisory Commission to assess appropriateness of proposed ward boundaries;
- (ii) data regarding elector numbers and demographic trends;
- (iii) ward boundary options;
- (iv) ward boundary proposals, with comments on the resulting level and form of representation.

Location: Town Manager's Office, Gawler

Corporation of the Town of Gawler, Stormwater Drainage Investigation - Evanston. B.C. Tonkin and Associates, Consulting Engineers (Adelaide, 1989).

Evanston is a generally flat suburban area but because three creeks run through it before emptying out into the Gawler River and elsewhere, it is subject to flooding and drainage problems. This report's objectives are: (i) to review the existing drainage system and identify problem areas (ii) identify a range of available options for upgrading the drainage system (iii) identify drainage constraints and suggest possible first order drain sizes. Catchment details and field inspections formed the basis of the research.

Location: Town Manager's Office, Gawler

Corporation Scrapbook - 1920's (Gawler, 1920s).

The title of this scrapbook source is slightly misleading, in that it includes newspaper items from the 1930s and 1940s. This document was most likely in someone's private collection and consists of original newspaper clippings and voting papers glued or sticky-taped into an accounts-type book. Newspaper cuttings include marginalia in the form of penned dates of publication. The newspapers include *The Bunyip*, *The Advertiser* and *The News*. The issues cover the whole range of local government responsibilities.

Location: Gawler Public Library LH/LG/3

Note: This scrapbook must be handled carefully as many items within are loosely folded and in a fragile state.

Correspondence Gawler Action Group 1974-75 (Gawler, 1974-75).

The Gawler Action Group was formed in 1974 and held monthly meetings, planned activities and established contacts with the Corporation of the Town of Gawler. This collection of its correspondence encloses:

- (i) letter to the Ombudsman regarding a proposed Woolworths site (9 April, 1974);
- (ii) letter from the Town Clerk to Mrs. J. Dellit, the group's public relations officer, regarding town planning (10 March, 1975);
- (iii) correspondence between the Ombudsman and Town Council on the issue of Woolworths site at corner of High Street and Lyndoch Road;
- (iv) petition of residents in Coombe Street on better sewerage;
- (v) telephone installation near North Gawler Railway Station;
- (vi) 'greenbelt' notes in a move to prevent urban sprawl;
- (vii) correspondence from the group to obtain copies of minutes of town council meetings (1976)
- (viii) newspaper clippings from *The Bunyip* regarding Woolworths development controversy.

Location: Gawler Public Library LH/TP/19 and LH/TP/20

"Councils in north set merger pace", *The Bunyip*, 8 January (1997), p. 41.

Local governments in the Mid-North and North are undergoing big changes in their organisation. Merger proposals designed to generate "cost efficiencies" are reported on, which will affect 21 councils in the region.

Location: Northern Suburbs Family Resource Centre *The Bunyip Scrapbook*

Department of Environment and Planning, Outer Metropolitan Planning Area Development Plan...Gawler River North. South Australian State Planning Authority (Adelaide, 1981).

The report concentrates on a portion of land abutting to and to the north of Gawler River. It was commissioned at a time when Gawler River was recognised as an important natural asset which needed to be protected against degradation and abuse by uncontrolled mining of loam, urban sprawl, removal of trees which stabilise river banks, uncontrolled refuse disposal. This document contains a "supplementary development plan for the Outer Metropolitan Planning Area".

Location: Mortlock Library Pamphlets 711.30994232/G284
Gawler Public Library LH/TP/14

Note: A near-identical outer metropolitan development plan for Gawler River South was published in 1980. It is located at Gawler Public Library LH/TP/13

"DSS and CES: one stop shop", *The Bunyip*, 28 August (1996), p. 5.

The proposal to unite the functions of social security and employment services has been envisaged in order to cut down travel time between agencies for country people.

Location: Northern Suburbs Family Resource Centre *The Bunyip Scrapbook*

Ellis, Cathy, *Contact: Information for Families with Young Children* (Gawler, 1987).

This is a publication designed mainly for parents with children in the Gawler area, particularly those parents who have moved into the town for the first time. Information on various health, emergency agencies, religious bodies, schools and parents'/nursing mothers' associations are included.

Location: Gawler Public Library LH/DIR/7

The Bunyip Newspaper Office, Gawler

Note: The Gawler Public Library Local History collection also has issues of *Contact* for 1989, 1990 and 1991. See LH/DIR/8, LH/DIR/9 and LH/DIR/10 respectively.

"Families hit by funds cuts", *The Bunyip*, 17 January (1996), p. 3.

The report highlights work done by the Northern Suburbs Family Resource Centre. The state government is shifting the responsibility for health to local government services. Problems like family violence, child abuse, homelessness, relationship breakdowns and gambling, have increased.

Location: Northern Suburbs Family Resource Centre *The Bunyip Scrapbook*

Foster, R., *Gawler Community Centre*. B. Arch. Thesis, School of Architecture and Building of the South Australian Institute of Technology (Adelaide, 1988).

It is envisaged that Gawler's expansion has made a centrally-based community facility viable. Ideally, it should incorporate all aspects of

community life and demonstrate to visitors (and tourists) the local community lifestyle. Foster's study covers the following areas: (i) Gawler's historical and regional context (ii) community centres and their role (iii) analysis of needs (iv) designs (v) site analysis (vi) services to be supplied (vii) briefs for the services supplied (viii) design of centre.

Location: City East Campus Library BE TH/F756

Frank Siow and Associates, *Town of Gawler Strategic Bicycle Plan: Draft Report*. Frank Siow and Associates (Parkside, S.A., 1995).

A summary is provided on p. i for suggested Bicycle Plan for Gawler. A number of recommendations are made concerning a suggested Local Bicycle Network and Main Road Network. Education and enforcement measures are emphasised. This report, which is a draft report and runs to 14 chapters, also emphasises the consultative nature of the findings and uses surveys of interest groups, schools and other parties.

Location: Gawler Public Library Display Copy

Gardner, P.M., *Local Government Area Statistics South Australia 1993*. Australian Bureau of Statistics, Catalogue no. 1304.4 (Adelaide, 1993).

A detailed summary of socio-economic indicators for all local government areas in South Australia, this report draws heavily from the 1991 Census of Population and Housing. Gawler is part of the Adelaide Statistical Division, simply because this division is bound in the north by the Gawler River. On pages 12 and 13 data is provided for the following particulars (which are subdivided) and in the following order: estimated resident population; male and female census count; marital status; country of birth; students; households and families; annual household income; occupied private dwellings; labour force; industry of employed persons; building approvals; agricultural activity; manufacturing establishments; finance; registered motor vehicles; hotels, motels, etc.

Location: Magill Campus Library Australian Bureau of Statistics Section

Gardner, P.M., *Demography South Australia 1993*. Australian Bureau of Statistics, Catalogue no. 3311.4 (Adelaide, 1995).

This state-wide report contains data on demographic indicators for Gawler (G) and Munno Para (MP). The exact figures for these communities are comparable and can be shown as follows:

Table 2: Statistical Local Area, South Australia 1993, p. 3

	Estimated resident pop.	Ex-Nuptial	Nuptial	Deaths	Death Rate
Gawler	16,667	63	190	144	8.6
Munno Para	35,356	219	486	127	3.6

Location: Magill Campus Library Australian Bureau of Statistics Section

Gardner, P.M., *Demography South Australia 1994*. Australian Bureau of Statistics, Catalogue no. 3311.4 (Adelaide, 1996).

Following on from the previous report, Gawler and Munno Para's demographic statistics are summarised as follows:

1.2: Demographic Summary: Statistical Local Area..., p. 3

	Estimated resident pop.	Births	Total fertility rate	Deaths	Indirect standardised death rate
Gawler	16,869	240	1.903	131	7.1
Munno Para	36,413	690	2.172	154	6.8

Location: Magill Campus Library Australian Bureau of Statistics Section

Gawler and Districts Resource & Information Directory. Gawler and District Community Development Board (Gawler, 1979).

The purpose of the directory is to acquaint residents of Gawler and outlying districts with available services and facilities (eg., local government agencies, church groups, service clubs, transport organisations, para-medical services, energy services, welfare services, animal services, recreation, parent-child resources, etc.).

Location: Mortlock Library Periodicals 307.76/G284b

Gawler District Office, Survey of Emergency Financial Assistance Applicants. Department for Community Welfare, South Australia (Adelaide, 1981).

In conjunction with the Family Research Unit, the Gawler District Office of the DCW surveyed 27 people who needed welfare assistance during a one month period. Most applicants were under 35 years of age with children under 10. A high level of itinerancy was revealed and ownership of basic household items was low. Low income people fell victim to price rises, unexpected expenses, hospital treatment and their future scenario was summarised as bleak.

Location: Mortlock Library Pamphlets 361.99423.S963b

Gawler Town Council, South Australian State Planning Authority Planning and Development Act, 1966-1972: Model Planning Regulations; Restriction of Building Within Prescribed Distance of Roads. Gawler Town Council (Gawler, 1973?).

Regulations on building activities which applied "to all land within the Town of Gawler" are outlined. The paper covers buildings' distance to roads and building approvals. A table is set out giving information on road, street and thoroughfares, portion of street affected by buildings, and prescribed distance.

Location: Mortlock Library Pamphlets 711.30994228/G284c

Gawler Town Council, Policy for Flat Development under Interim Planning and Development Control. Gawler Town Council (Gawler, 1976?).

Proposals for building flats had to meet locational and design criteria, complying with rules and regulations, etc., regarding their proximity to

businesses, shops, activity centres, public transport facilities, size of allotments, sound proofing, landscaping, car parking.

Location: Mortlock Library Pamphlets 352.9220994228/G284

Gawler's Future Population Seminar Held at Elderly Centre 3rd May 1991.

Department of Environment and Planning (Population Statistics) (1991).

Population projections for the period 1986-2006 are documented, with sub-headings for male/female and particular age groups. Statistics for Gawler's median population 1971-2006 as compared to the regional population for the same period provide an interesting comparison.

Location: Gawler Public Library LH/TP/9

Guess, Jeff, Painting the Town: The Gawler Poems. Wakefield Press (Adelaide, 1988).

A collection of poems which draws its inspiration more from the local community and township, rather than the landscape. There are 7 sections and in total, 59 poems whose subject matter is generally broad.

Location: Barr Smith Library 821A/G936p

Mortlock Library Use Books 829.1/G936

Hackett, Peter, "The last stand for Gawler's grand gum", The Advertiser, vol. 139, no. 43,230, 27 May (1997), p. 2.

The red gum tree in the heart of Gawler is the centre of local controversy, and has been for about 30 years. Is the tree "a priceless hunk of history" or "a danger to the public"?

Location: Bray Reference Library Newspaper Collection

"Halt talks on merger: Call by Barossa councillor", The Bunyip, 14 February (1996), p. 1.

Proposed amalgamations of the Angaston, Tanunda and Barossa Councils should be scrapped, according to a councillor, because there has been a lack of public meetings and public debates about this issue.

Location: Northern Suburbs Family Resource Centre *The Bunyip* Scrapbook

Harrison Market Research Pty. Ltd. and Hassell Planning Consultants Pty. Ltd., Monitoring Project Household Surveys in Fringe Areas: Gawler (Adelaide, 1991).

The purpose of the report is to monitor Gawler's changing population size, demographic structure and character, so future community service needs can be planned and resourced accordingly. Gawler North and Gawler East were surveyed for this report in 1990. The main objectives are to provide information by selecting small areas and assist in making decisions for the implementation of services. The report is structured as follows: (i) introduction (ii) survey results and assessment (iii) dwelling and allotment numbers (iv) appendices. Survey results and assessments on age, gender, marital status, household size, residence of mother and father, employment, education, child care, motor vehicles, mode of travel to work or school,

language, shopping, Aboriginal origins, birthplace, religious denomination, housing, recreation, aged care and household income.

Location: Dept. of Housing and Urban Dev't (S.A.) Library 308 (94228)/MON

"Holistic Defence Program", in Elizabeth Bilney and Anita Scandia, *The Australian Violence Prevention Award 1992: Sponsored by the Australian Heads of Government*. Australian Institute of Criminology (Canberra, 1993), pp. 30-31.

Using various strategies in self-confidence, conflict management and body language, this program trains people to be aware, alert, sensitive and committed to personal safety. It includes the development of skills to verbally diffuse violent situations. A proposed expanded scheme to provide a series of holistic defence programs in the area bounded by Gawler and Noarlunga is outlined.

Location: South Australian Parliamentary Library PF364.404525/AUS

South Australian Dept. of Corrections Library 364.404525/AUS

"Hospital shortfall: Threat to services", *The Bunyip*, 27 July (1994), p. 1.

Hutchinson Hospital is facing funding cuts of \$60,000 under the state government's new funding system. This is occurring as the hospital moves to the new Gawler Health Service premises. The article quotes Paul Varcoe, chief executive officer, and Dr. Michael Armitage, the Health Minister.

Location: Northern Suburbs Family Resource Centre *The Bunyip* Scrapbook

"Information for Aboriginal People in North: New directory", *The Bunyip*, 25 September (1996), p. 22.

This report on the launch of the Kurna Directory, published by the Northern Suburbs Family Resource Centre, highlights the aims of the book, specifically improving access for Aboriginals to services and enhance the opportunity for mainstream agencies to refer indigenous clients to culturally appropriate services.

Location: Northern Suburbs Family Resource Centre *The Bunyip* Scrapbook

Note: See entry for the directory under its author, Margaret Varcoe.

Kau, Max and Fiona Trueman, *Making the Rural Connection: A Report of a Feasibility Study on Volunteering in Two Rural Communities*. Service to Youth Council, Inc. (Eastwood, S.A., 1980).

The report is the result of a joint venture of Service to Youth Council and Rural Youth Movement of South Australia. It compares and contrasts the role and development of voluntary work in Gawler and Strathalbyn. The aims, methodology, conclusions and recommendations of this project are articulated throughout. The reason for Gawler's selection is found on p. 5. Gawler's geography and history are briefly articulated, and it is apparent that the town is losing its country identity and is increasingly an semi-urban corridor. There are many graphs and statistical tables and anecdotal details to compare Gawler and Strathalbyn.

Location: Bray Reference Library Storage 361.70994232/K21b

LRM Australia Pty. Ltd., *Northern Region Recreation and Sport Strategy Plan: Opportunities and Directions Paper*. LRM Australia, Pty. Ltd. (Adelaide?, 1992).

The idea for developing recreation facilities and policy in Gawler, Salisbury, Munno Para and Elizabeth came under the Northern Region Recreation and Sport Strategy Plan. This report focuses on (i) planning for recreation facilities (ii) planning for regional open space (iii) providing recreation and sport programs. For ease of summarising the information contained, see the summary of findings (pp. iv-viii).

Location: Town Manager's Office, Gawler

Maunsell Pty. Ltd., *Northern Adelaide Waste Management Study*. Northern Adelaide Development Board (Adelaide, 1988).

District Councils for Salisbury, Elizabeth, Munno Para, Gawler and Enfield want to implement a suitable strategy for managing the collection and disposal of municipal solid wastes. Ideally, such a strategy should cover the next 25 years and incorporate the best options for waste collection transfer operations, treatment and disposal. The study aims to: (i) define waste management systems (ii) compare/contrast various waste treatment and disposal technologies (iii) formulate alternative waste management strategies (iv) examine the costs in terms of social and environmental criteria.

Location: Town Manager's Office, Gawler

Milne, Phillipa, *Tenant Reaction to Fencing of Open-Frontal Properties*. South Australian Housing Trust (Adelaide, 1976).

According to the introduction of this report, tenants of rental properties (ie., single storey maisonettes) in Christie Downs and Gawler wanted to have fencing. Sample questionnaires regarding the issue of and preference for fencing are included in this paper, along with survey results, conclusions and recommendations. The number of questionnaires for Christie Downs was 160, for Gawler, 38.

Location: City East Campus Library 363.510994232/M659

"New Gawler Fire Station", *Turn-Out (Summer, 1981-82)*, p. 17.

A report on the opening of the new Gawler fire station by the Hon. W.A. Rodda, M.P., Chief Secretary, on 26 November, 1981.

Location: Mortlock Library Periodicals 363.378b

Northern Health Advisory Panel, *Northern Area Health Priorities*. Metropolitan Health Services Division, South Australian Health Commission (Elizabeth Vale?, S.A., 1996).

Deriving from another project titled *Area Health Priorities*, this report specifically relates to the Northern Health Planning Area. A survey of priority health issues has been included in the Executive Summary. Aims of the report are firstly, to promote community involvement and input into decision-making on health service priorities, and secondly, to assist in making health service purchasing decisions. The report is structured as follows: (i) introduction and policy context (ii) health and health services (iii)

advisory panel and priority setting (iv) corporate themes (v) incremental health priorities (vi) decremental health priorities. The bibliography should be consulted for more information.

Location: Gawler Public Library Display Copy

Northern Suburbs Family Resource Centre Ser 4.3d

Northern Leap Project, *Project Reports*. Northern Leap Project (Gawler, 1996).

The Gawler Our Town Committee initiated the concept of a History Walls project. The walls were designed to enable local residents to develop a deeper appreciation of Gawler's history and encourage visitors to Gawler. The overall objective is to improve the economy of the town. In each project, participants plan, design and make six history walls to explain the early history, architecture of historic sites, contribution to the Australian economy and culture, the indigenous people and variety of pioneer ethnic groups involved in the establishment of Gawler. Questionnaires for purposes of feedback, newspaper reports and mural plans are included in the reports. The reports are as follows:

- (i) "Gawler History Mural: Leap Group #1 Julian Tce Toilet Block";
- (ii) "Gawler Station History Wall: Leap Group #3";
- (iii) "Apex Park 'History Wall' Sculpture: Leap Group #4";
- (iv) "Lions Park 'History Wall' Sculpture: Leap Group #5";
- (v) "Gawler Visitor Centre 'History Wall' Mural: Leap Group #6".

Location: Gawler Public Library LH/ED/22

Northern Leap Project, *Project Reports*. Northern Leap Project (Gawler, 1996).

Andrew Bell is indicated as the actual author of 7 reports of varying length and detail. Generally they are structured around issues of background, work completed and outcomes. The reports are as follows:

- (i) "Para Wirra - Goldfields 1996 Sponsored By the Department of Environment and Natural Resources";
- (ii) "Corridor Revegetation Program Sponsored By the Williamstown/Lyndoch Landcare Group";
- (iii) "Kapunda Mine Upgrade 1996 Sponsored By the District Council of Kapunda and Light";
- (iv) "Moody's Estate Balaklava 1996 Sponsored By the District Council of Wakefield Plains";
- (v) "Willaston Fencing Elliott Goodger Memorial Park Sponsored by the Corporation of the Town of Gawler";
- (vi) "Gawler Station Carpark Horticulture Sponsored By TransAdelaide";
- (vii) "Maintenance Projects Sponsored By Various Community Organisations".

Location: Gawler Public Library LH/ED/23

Phillip Gray and Associates, *Town of Gawler: Recreation and Sport Plan Draft Discussion Report*. Phillip Gray and Associates (Henley Beach, S.A., 1991).

The objectives of the study are: (i) estimate the relative popularity of recreational and sporting activities, given future population changes (ii) suggest strategies for encouraging alternative recreation and sport programs to augment traditional sports (iii) update the Gawler Council's inventory of major recreation and sport and open space recreation facilities.

Location: Town Manager's Office, Gawler

Phillip Gray and Associates, *Community Needs Study: Gawler*. Phillip Gray and Associates (Henley Beach, S.A., 1991).

Gawler Regional Counselling Service requested this study be done on finding out what Gawler's particular needs for facilities and services are. The recommendations are summarised, with more thorough sections on (i) population characteristics (ii) previous studies (iii) results of the household survey (iv) personal interviews and workshops for residents (v) consultations with relevant agencies (vi) community needs in Gawler. Issues include aged care, transport and health services, employment and skills training.

Location: Town Manager's Office, Gawler

Gawler Public Library LH/TP/11

"Publicans voice pokies concerns: Meeting here on proposed tax hike", *The Bunyip*, 17 January (1996), p. 6.

The ramifications of a proposed tax increase on poker machines are reported on. In particular, interested parties voiced their concerns at a meeting in the Kingsford Hotel. Such a tax would result in job losses and pruning overheads.

Location: Northern Suburbs Family Resource Centre *The Bunyip* Scrapbook

Radoslovich, Helen, *Northern Adelaide Plan: Social Planning Response*. Department of Housing and Urban Development (Adelaide, 1993).

The overall purpose of this report is to address what social planning should mean to the Northern Adelaide Plan. The report examines (i) social objectives (ii) broad implications of social objectives (iii) comments on suggested strategies (iv) conclusions. The section on suggested strategies takes up the bulk of this document, with comments on better housing and urban areas, improved access to services, economic development, environmental improvement, social and cultural development, and implementation. There is a brief section on Gawler and its environs (p. 38). See p. 8 of Attachment C in which the list of participants in this project includes the "Gawler Human Services Planning Team".

Location: Northern Suburbs Family Resource Centre Ser 0.3K3

Ransom, D.B. and R.G. Walter, *Gawler Area Community Needs Study*. Corporation of the Town of Gawler (Gawler, 1978).

A study initiated principally to provide the local council with statistics not only for the Corporation area but also to relate to the whole of the Gawler

community. The report provides major recommendations (excluding demography) and chapters on the following issues: Health and Welfare; Education; Child Care and Pre-Schools; Youth; Aged; Sport, Recreation and Entertainment; Council Services, Protect Services and Transport. The appendix is broken down into 11 sub-sections with more detailed information: questions for doctors and health/welfare professionals; Royal District and Bush Nursing Society; Mothers and Babies Health Association; CES data; School Survey letter; School Survey results; invitation for submissions; councillors survey; house to house survey letter; house to house survey; and high school survey.

Location: Barr Smith Library Special Collections RB919.4232/R212g
Mortlock Library Storage 361.630994228/R212
Gawler Public Library LH/TP/6

"Regional ties key to funding", *The Bunyip*, 16 February (1994), p. 3.

Angela Hazebroek of Northern Integrated Local Area Planning is quoted on the benefit of Gawler entering region-wide projects. The town is better placed in respect to the Barossa Valley and Lower North than it is to Adelaide.

Location: Northern Suburbs Family Resource Centre *The Bunyip* Scrapbook

"Skillshare fears", *The Bunyip*, 28 August (1996), p. 3.

Gawler Skillshare staff are faced with redundancies, and lack of government-funded programs also affect employees on the Northern Leap program.

Location: Northern Suburbs Family Resource Centre *The Bunyip* Scrapbook

South Australian Housing Trust [Building Statistics] (Adelaide?, early 1980s).

The Housing Trust lists information on houses built in the Munno Para council area, but also includes data on rental buildings for Gawler (148), Evanston (158) and Evanston Gardens (15). This document was supplied by Mr. Alex Cmielecki on 15 October, 1982.

Location: Munno Para Public Library LH GAW 1 ST 00001

South Australian Planning Act 1982. Public Hearing. Gawler Belt Supplementary Development Plan (Gawler?, 1993).

To paraphrase the comments on the title page of this document, it is intended to amend the Development Plan by replacing the present policy area format with a zone-based format. Land north-east of Gawler is designated for residential purposes, while the area of land available for rural living purposes to the west and north-west of Gawler is to be reduced. Proposed allotments are to be reduced to 1 hectare. Controls should be implemented to protect development from the flooding of the Gawler River. Types of correspondence include:

- (i) residents' submissions and proposals;
- (ii) businesses' submissions and proposals;
- (iii) State government department correspondence;
- (iv) local district council correspondence;
- (v) solicitors' reports;

(vi) consultants' feasibility studies.

Location: The Bunyip Newspaper Office, Gawler

Stansborough, P.D., *Gawler Community Centre*. Dip. Tech. Thesis, School of Architecture and Building of the South Australian Institute of Technology (Adelaide, 1976).

The thesis takes the view that Gawler's community facilities were inadequate, considering the growth of urbanisation and economic pressures. Such a centre, if positioned in the heart of Gawler, would attract interest and support from the surrounding rural areas and other regional centres. The proposed centre would combine administrative, cultural and recreational functions.

Location: City East Campus Library BE TH/S791 (Arch)

City East Campus Library BE (Stacks) SP 711.558/S791

Stephenson and Turner Architects, *Gawler Civic Centre (St. Peter's, S.A., 1961)*.

These are the plans of the proposed but never built Civic Centre, designed in 1961 and meant to be built in the area bound by Murray Street, High Street and Horrock's Place. The maps deal with (i) site layout (ii) first stage development plan (iii) perspective. Drawing numbers is given as 3864 CA/1.

Location: Gawler Public Library [no catalogue number]

Submitted for Consideration at the Meeting on the Gawler Town Centre Strategy Plan To Be Held in the Town Hall...15th November, 1988, at 8.00 PM. Corporation of the Town of Gawler? (Gawler?, 1988).

It is evident from this discussion document that several issues had to be resolved in formulating an appropriate long-term role for Gawler. These issues are: (i) indicative structure plan (ii) town centre expansion (iii) heritage and townscape character conservation (iv) traffic (v) land east of High Street (vi) management and priorities. Long-term planning should be based on a 10-12 year horizon. A resulting Supplementary Development Plan should be reviewed again in the mid-1990s to assess its appropriateness in the light of future trends.

Location: Town Manager's Office, Gawler

The Rotary Club of Gawler, *An Introduction to Rotary at Work*. Rotary Club of Gawler (Gawler, 1994).

Gawler's Rotary Club was founded in 1954, following a meeting in the Gawler Institute. Its charter members were 23 business and professional people. The need to establish Rotary in Gawler was based on long-term and short-term economic problems in the town - the closure of the James Martin and May Bros. businesses by the 1920s, the Great Depression, World War II and loss of other employment opportunities.

Location: Mortlock Library Pamphlets 369.5/I61b and Periodicals 369.5/a

Note: The Mortlock Library has copies of this club's *Bulletin*, from 3 April, 1978 on. They are an unbound and continuing collection.

The South Australian Government Gazette, no. 17 (Adelaide, 1985).

There is a note on the cover indicating subjects/issues and page numbers relevant to Gawler. Topics covered include maps, setbacks, zoning regulations. The introduction is especially useful for outlining objectives and proposals for the Outer Metropolitan Area.

Location: Gawler Public Library LH/TP/8

Varcoe, Margaret, Warra Katendi Kawandilla: Kaurna Directory 1996. Northern Suburbs Family Resource Centre, Inc. (Elizabeth South, S.A., 1996).

Access to information about services and resources for Aboriginal individuals and community groups is the main focus of this publication. The information that was gathered for it comes principally from questionnaires sent to Aboriginal and non-Aboriginal organisations. The directory is arranged alphabetically and has an alphabetical index at the back. The contents page indicates information is forthcoming on health, education, local government, housing and accommodation, family services, education, employment and training, etc.

Location: Northern Suburbs Family Resource Centre

Walter, R.G., A Recreation Facility for Gawler. Thesis, School of Architecture and Building of the South Australian Institute of Technology (Adelaide, 1980).

The purpose of this study is to propose guidelines for local government recreational planning. The needs of recreation are defined and case studies of examples already undertaken are examined. It is also intended to develop an approach for local governments interested in constructing recreational facilities. Gawler was selected for this study because local authorities expressed an interest in a recreational facility. Walter's study is divided into four main sections: (i) introduction (ii) research and development (iii) planning the indoor recreational facility (iv) conclusions and recommendations.

Location: City East Campus Library BE TH/W233

City East Campus Library BE (Stacks) SP 711/W233

Wendy Bell Planning Consultant, Gawler Housing Study. Wendy Bell Planning Consultant (Adelaide, 1989).

In this study, prepared especially for the Corporation of the Town of Gawler and Gawler Community Accommodation Program, is a survey of special and alternative housing needs. There is statistical data on socio-economic indicators and in particular, a chapter on Gawler outlining its circumstances in the metropolitan context. People's incomes, employment situation and family arrangements play an important part. Local government planning policy is reviewed and action recommendations emphasised.

Location: Town Manager's Office, Gawler

The Bunyip Newspaper Office, Gawler

What's happening in the North...a register of research projects. Northern Suburbs Family Resource Centre (Elizabeth South, S.A., 1997).

The research register is a valuable list of projects and group evaluations which have been undertaken in Adelaide's northern suburbs during the last five years. Issues include health, recreation, community needs and family services. This register permits workers to gain access to information about issues affecting families in the north, and to reduce time and resources spent on research which may have been documented already. Approximately 50 projects are recorded here. Brief project descriptions, date of completion, research methodology and names of contact persons are given. See Gawler-related projects on the contents page.

Location: Northern Suburbs Family Resource Centre

Copy owned by Phillip Thomas

Gawler Public Library [no catalogue number]

1940-1990 Gawler Branch Country Women's Association of SA. Country Women's Association, South Australia (Gawler, 1990).

The Gawler branch of the Country Women's Association did a lot work in the district, in peace time and in war, raising funds for the local community and establishing overseas links. This booklet, which acknowledges the work of Colin Hillier who researched many minute books, notes the association's origins, foundation office bearers, presidents and other officials, donations, the 14th annual report. There are many details in the chronological history from 1940-1989.

Location: Gawler Public Library LH/SER/1

"200 discuss town's future: But plan hits a snag", *The Bunyip*, 6 March (1996), p. 1.

Gawler Town Council called public meetings to obtain community feedback on the draft strategic plan concerning the town's future.

Location: Northern Suburbs Family Resource Centre *The Bunyip* Scrapbook

(C) TRAFFIC AND ROADS

Alan M. Vorhees and Partners Pty. Ltd., *Metropolitan Adelaide Public Transport Patronage Study. Train and Tram Surveys vol. 6. North Gawler Line: Tram Report. Alan Vorhees and Partners Pty. Ltd. (Wayville, S.A., 1978).*

Commissioned by the Director-General of Transport, South Australia, this volume is only 1 of 13 which make up the "Stage 2 Report of Metropolitan Adelaide Public Transport Patronage Study: Train and Tram Surveys Report". Essentially, it is a compendium of data relating to train service journeys recorded on 26 September 1978. The date for each train is presented in chronological order of stops made by the train at specific stations. It appears that the main purpose of this work was to record the relationship between maximum passenger loads and actual number of passengers boarding.

Location: Barr Smith Library 388.409942/A319m, v. 3.6

Alan M. Vorhees and Partners Pty. Ltd., *Metropolitan Adelaide Public Transport Patronage Study. Train and Tram Surveys vol. 7. North Gawler Line: Station Report.* Alan Vorhees and Partners Pty. Ltd. (Wayville, S.A., 1978).

Companion piece to the previous entry, the function of which is to report on and present a detailed picture of passenger flows and each individual station over the whole of an operating day on which the survey took place, namely 26 September 1978.

Location: Barr Smith Library 388.409942/A319m, v. 3.7

Foley, Shane P., *Gawler Town Centre Traffic Management Study.* Shane P. Foley/ Corporation of the Town of Gawler (Gawler, 1992).

Increasing traffic problems have accompanied the growth of Gawler, and the situation is cause for much concern along Murray Street. The study presents a comprehensive Traffic Management Strategy for the Town Centre and environs, and show concept plans for 11 designated locations in the area. It re-assesses the work undertaken by Kinhill Engineers Pty. Ltd in 1988 (cited in this bibliography). Local residents' and business people's attitudes are canvassed, as are liaison efforts with officers from the town council and Department of Road Transport. The report covers (i) collection and analysis of data (ii) traffic management strategy (iii) concept plans (iv) summary and recommendations (v) appendix - survey of views, statistics and public suggestions.

Location: Town Manager's Office, Gawler
The Bunyip Newspaper Office, Gawler

"Gawler Belt Interchange", *Highway South Australia*, vol. 25, no. 2 (1986), front cover.

The front cover of this issue depicts Stage 1 of the Gawler Bypass (Western) Upgrading Project.

Location: Gawler Public Library LH/TR/2

Gawler Bypass. Highways Department of South Australia (Adelaide, 1988).

Two-page notes on access, benefits and progress of the upgrading project, with a map of the Gawler Bypass.

Location: Gawler Public Library LH/TR/3

Gawler Bypass Planning Study Final Report. Highways Department Planning-Rural (Adelaide, 1980).

The final report includes (i) function of the bypass (ii) history of present bypass from 1963 (iii) associated roads (iv) improvements (v) alternative schemes (vi) public submissions (vii) scheme evaluation (viii) optimum scheme (ix) summary (x) recommendations. There are many maps and aerial photographs, particularly in the section "Figures" (of which there are 9). The appendix consists of articles copied from issues of *The Bunyip* published in 1979.

Location: Mortlock Library Storage 388.120994232/G284d
Dept. of Housing and Urban Dev't (S.A.) Library OS/711.73 (942)

Innes, Stuart, "\$10m. to be spent on Gawler bypass", *The Advertiser*, vol. 123, no. 37,966, 17 July (1980), p. 3.

A new bridge over the Gawler River and a series of overpasses and underpasses to avoid direct intersection with road and rail lines, have been proposed. The building will start in 1983 and take six years to complete. The present bypass built during the 1960s was insufficient for coping with a rapid growth in traffic and high record of accidents.

Location: Mortlock Library Newspaper Microfilm

Lecture Notes: Semester 1, 1996: *The Eastern Gawler Bypass Proposal: Engineering Systems (1996).*

The bypass is the subject of an educational feasibility and planning study at the Gartrell School of Mining, Metallurgy and Applied Geology. Objectives of this project are to identify possible options, establish the need for improvement, determine the justification for such improvement and determine the most suitable option. Students are asked in the planning phase, to consider concept planning, project planning, design and construction of the bypass.

Location: Levels Campus Library Reserve PC 161 [3 hour loan]

Note: These notes include a copy of Rust PPK Pty. Ltd., *Strategic Plan for Gawler*. Corporation of the Town of Gawler (Adelaide, 1995).

"New Northern Gateway to Adelaide: Gawler Bypass", *Highway South Australia*, vol. 25, no. 1 (1986), pp. 4-5.

The article is essentially an illustrated work-in-progress report on the upgrading of the 23 year-old, 7.5 kilometre long Gawler Bypass. The bypass will serve to connect Adelaide with the north and north-east of the State. Work is being carried out in 4 stages.

Location: Gawler Public Library LH/TR/1

Porter, Rod and Terry Ryan, "Gawler Bypass Upgrading", *Highway*, vol. 18, no. 4 (1980), pp. 2-4.

It transpired that the by-pass which was built in the 1960s had alignment inadequacies for prevailing traffic speeds; traffic delays at peak times on holidays and on weekends became a major problem. The upgraded by-pass scheme was initiated in 1978 and alternatives investigated. The scheme which was eventually selected had to satisfy the criteria of: (i) cost effectiveness (ii) traffic pattern of the area (iii) fit in to the physical environment (iv) public acceptability (v) staging of construction. Colour photographs and a map of the "Adopted Plan" are provided.

Location: Mortlock Library Periodicals 625.7/H638b

Note: See entry under W.H. Tardiff below on the by-pass built in the 1960s.

Street Residents Committee, *Final Report To the Town of Gawler of a Local Area Traffic Management Scheme for Haines Road, Willaston. Street Residents Committee (Willaston, 1993).*

In the five years up to 1993, the area around Haines Road became a built-up residential area with associated public services. However, Haines Road became a cause for concern because of traffic speed problems. Motor vehicle drivers simply ignored the speed limit. The residents committee consequently devised recommendations on how to limit speed and heavy traffic problems.

Location: Town Manager's Office, Gawler
The Bunyip Newspaper Office, Gawler

Tardiff, W.H., "The Gawler By-Pass", *Highway*, vol. 1, no. 2 (1963), p. 28

Due to increasing traffic density along the Main North Road by the 1960s it became necessary to relieve traffic congestion into and out of Gawler. An investigation revealed that it was practicable to commence building a by-pass on the western side of the town.

Location: Mortlock Library Periodicals 625.7/H638b

(D) YOUTH ISSUES

"Country, city dilemma here", *The Bunyip*, 28 September (1994), p. 7.

A Youth Reference Group was formed, to develop new opportunities for young people, especially in getting access to increased employment, training and education opportunities.

Location: Northern Suburbs Family Resource Centre *The Bunyip* Scrapbook

Chung, Donna, *Youth Health Services in the North: An Evaluation of the Shopfront Service. Northern Community Health Research Unit/South Australian Health Commission (Adelaide, 1989).*

This report concerns the Shopfront Youth Health and Information Centre in Salisbury. To report on the Shopfront service it was considered necessary to gather information and opinion from as wide a range of people as possible. This includes management, staff, service providers operating from the Centre, agencies, staff from government and non-government agencies in Adelaide's northern suburban area, and most importantly, young people. Specifically, the items of evaluation are: (i) the aims and objectives of the Shopfront's service (ii) funding, management, and accountability arrangements (iii) the Co-ordination model by which Shopfront provides services to young people. A number of recommendations are proposed as a result of this evaluation process.

Location: S. A. Community Health Research Unit, Flinders Medical Centre
Magill Campus Library 362.70994232/C559
Copy owned by Phillip Thomas

"Getting tough on child abuse", *The Bunyip*, 7 June (1995), p. 7.

In the period 30 June, 1994 to the end of April, 1995 there were 234 reports on "possible" child abuse situations. The role and geographical and

demographic scope of the Department of Family and Community Services in Gawler is mentioned.

Location: Northern Suburbs Family Resource Centre *The Bunyip Scrapbook*

"Hostel for youth call", *The Bunyip*, 2 March (1994), p. 1.

Councillor Warren Dibben calls for a hostel to be established, in order to combat the problem of homeless youth in the town. State and Federal government money should be spent. The article highlights previous reports in *The Bunyip* on the issue of Gawler's homeless, who are at risk of drugs, physical abuse, and disease.

Location: Northern Suburbs Family Resource Centre *The Bunyip Scrapbook*

Laurie, Peter, *First Steps: A Report of Research into Young Homeless People in the Gawler Region. Gawler Community Accommodation Program (Gawler, 1990).*

Gawler Community Accommodation Program was created in 1982 to assist families, single people and young people experiencing accommodation crises. The agency has had to cope with many homeless people and consequently focused attention on teenagers in the age range 14-17. The research aimed to not simply record homelessness, but find solutions in the form of medium to long-term solutions of the target group. Methods of research and research findings are prominent.

Location: Town Manager's Office, Gawler

Mitchel, Kate, *"Stepping Stones": An evaluation of a Homeless Youth Shelter in Gawler. Gawler and Barossa Youth Services/University of South Australia (Adelaide, 1994).*

The aims of this report on homeless youth in Gawler are five-fold:

- (i) familiarise reader with problems of homelessness that youth face;
- (ii) a profile on the Hillier Street shelter;
- (iii) identify circumstances and characteristics of the client group;
- (iv) assess needs in regard to providing services that benefit clients;
- (v) recommend on services and resources necessary to achieve ends.

This study incorporates in its methodology demography, incidents question schedule, youthworkers' opinions, case histories and a search for positive outcomes.

Location: Magill Campus Library 362.71099423/M679

Gawler Public Library [details not available]

"The crisis of town's homeless", *The Bunyip*, 16 February (1994), p. 3.

Children as young as 12 are roaming the streets, whether as a result of looking for accommodation, employment or running foul of the law. Kate Mitchel of the Gawler and Barossa Youth Services (GABYS) is quoted at length on the subject.

Location: Northern Suburbs Family Resource Centre *The Bunyip Scrapbook*

"Youth housing opened: \$200,000 Federal project at Evanston", *The Bunyip*, 1 June (1994), p. 11.

Four 2-bedroom units were built for young Gawlerites, in order to provide secure rental accommodation as affordable and appropriate housing.

Location: Northern Suburbs Family Resource Centre *The Bunyip* Scrapbook

E) HERITAGE PROJECTS

**Bechervaise and Associates Pty. Ltd., *Murray Street Main Street Study*.
Bechervaise Associates Pty. Ltd. (Adelaide, 1989).**

Pictures in this brief draft study include the business premises of Bartels, Harnett & George Chemist, Jacob's, A. Sheard, some private abodes and the Gawler Institute. Recommendations are made in regard to the old residential section at the southern end of Murray Street. They have been there since the 1870s and should be retained and restored.

Location: Gawler Public Library LH/TP/12

**Bechervaise and Associates Pty. Ltd., *Murray Street Townscape Plan*.
Bechervaise Associates Pty. Ltd. (Adelaide, 1989).**

The objectives of this study into the area from Murray Street between Cowan Street in the north and Julian Terrace in the south, are as follows: to conduct research into all the buildings and establish their historical and architectural significance; and to recommend appropriate streetscape improvement works for the Murray Street precinct. The study was conducted as part of the Australia Council Townscape Program. It includes: (i) a summary of recommendations (ii) summary of Murray Street's historical development (iii) existing street character analysis (iv) design constraints (v) street design - general principles (vi) proposed street design - auction areas (vii) promotion and implementation (viii) appendices.

Location: The Bunyip Newspaper Office, Gawler

Church Hill Heritage Area Residents Group, *Church Hill Gawler Heritage Area Residents Kit* (Gawler, various dates).

This folder encloses the following:

- (i) Pat Goodwin, *Residents Kit*, outlining the group's aims and some future events (3p.);
- (ii) numerous pamphlets, brochures on heritage and conservation notes, walking tours, information for residents;
- (iii) circulars published by the Department of Environment and Planning on heritage issues.

Location: Gawler Public Library LH/TR/17

Danvers Architects, Pty. Ltd., *Former Fire Station Jacob Street Gawler: Report on Heritage Significance*, 2nd ed. Danvers Architects Pty. Ltd. (Adelaide, 1995).

The site of the former fire station on Jacob Street emerged as a point of contention between the Conservation Council and the Corporation of the

Town of Gawler. The former wanted to preserve it, the latter wanted it demolished to make way for a retail outlet. On 18 April, 1995 the National Trust nominated the site for conservation. In this report an assessment is made of the fire station's history, cultural significance and its chances of heritage listing. There are interesting photographs (photocopies) of the former fire station as it looked from various angles and throughout the twentieth century. And minutes of early board meetings and constabulary contributions are presented. This report is essentially a supplementary one to that below.

Location: The Bunyip Newspaper Office, Gawler

Danvers Architects, Pty. Ltd., *Comparative Assessment of South Australian Fire Stations: Analysis of Cultural Significance*. Danvers Architects Pty. Ltd. (Adelaide, 1995).

South Australian fire services have been of great importance to the development of local communities, given the continual battle with destructive bushfires. Gawler established the firsts rural fire brigade in 1877 on Lyndoch Road. For Gawler references see pp. 3, 5, 11, 13, 17, 19, 23 and 25. Pictures include the Lyndoch Road station in 1909, Jacob Street station c.1910, and Jacob Street station in 1915.

Location: The Bunyip Newspaper Office, Gawler

***Gawler Design Guide*. South Australian Department of Environment and Planning (Adelaide, 1984).**

Promotes interest in preserving Gawler's heritage and illustrates suggestions for urban beautification and architectural design. Particular emphasis is placed on those areas surveyed by Colonel William Light.

Location: Mortlock Library Pamphlets 721.0994232/G284

Gawler Public Library LH/BUI/25

Gawler Public Library LH/TP/17

***Gawler Environment & Heritage Association Inc. Newsletters, nos. 1 and 3* (1996).**

Donated by the group, the newsletters provide information on arising heritage-related projects and issues.

Location: Gawler Public Library LH/SER/8

Hignett and Company, Architects, *Gawler Township Pilot Heritage Study: Bruer, Vogt and Hignett (Parkside, S.A., 1980)*.

At the beginning of the document is a one-page memorandum on the draft final report for further site visits and discussions in Gawler with town council representatives and interested parties. It is hoped that an interim procedure can be formulated prior to a detailed heritage study and possible revision of planning regulations.

Location: Gawler Public Library LH/TP/3

Hignett and Company, Architects, *Gawler Heritage Study Stage 1 December 1981*. Hignett and Co., Architects (Adelaide, 1982).

This report arose as a result of increasing community and local Council concern about the need to protect heritage buildings and areas from the pressures of development. Hignett and Co. assess and identify items and areas in Stage 1, part of a 3 stage program for heritage studies proposed by the Department of Environment and Planning, Heritage Unit. The actual study area comprises the Corporate Town of Gawler, including the original township, business centre and residential area. The extended areas of Willaston in the north and Gawler Racecourse are included. Over 70 sites worthy of further study are identified with a view to listing and defining house types. Four Heritage Areas which indicate historical importance are suggested. The study provides a visual records in the form of diagrams: Special Survey, original Town Plan, the spread of settlement between 1839-1928, and Heritage Areas.

Location: The Bunyip Newspaper Office, Gawler

Petitdemange, Joanne, "A union of art and architecture", *AR Australia* (Spring, 1994), pp. 48-49.

This article examines the work of the Architectural Stained Glass Studio in Adelaide. This studio has, in association with architects, won numerous awards and commendations for projects, which include the ANZ Bank at Gawler, commended in the category of conservation by the RAI, South Australian Chapter.

Location: State Library of New South Wales NQ721.0994/3

Rich, Georges, "Unique flair", *Architect Designed Houses*, no. 7 (1994), pp. 18-21.

Article on a house at Gawler, designed by Georges Rich. The house features strong geometric lines and a curved timber deck at the entrance.

Location: Marleston TAFE 728.0994/A673

Gilles Plains TAFE 728.0994/A673

Australian National Library NQ728.0994/ARC

"South Australian Heritage Act 1978-1979. Entry of items on Register of State Heritage Items", *The Advertiser*, vol. 123, no. 37,973, 28 July (1980), p. 32.

The Minister of Environment, David Wotton, included four Gawler buildings on the Schedule to protect buildings and features of South Australia which reflected its cultural heritage: the Town Hall, Post Office Building, Institute Building, and a residential house on 1 Scheibner Terrace.

Location: Mortlock Library Newspapers Microfilm

Swanbury Penglase, Architects, "Swanbury Penglase Architects Pty. Ltd. Commendation: Additions to ANZ Bank Gawler", *Architect South Australia*, vol. 8, no. 3 (1993), p. 14.

Item on the conservation and adaptation of an original bank building dated 1874 into the ANZ bank at Gawler. Swanbury Penglase Architects won a commendation in the Conservation Category of the 1993 RAI South Australian Chapter Awards.

Location: City East Campus Library Per 720.99423/A6734

van Zyl, F.D.W., "Sketches of Gawler", *Architecture in Australia*, vol. 55, no. 3 (1966), pp. 135-40.

The purpose of this article is to promote an appreciation of architectural design, powers of observation and judgement, and teach aspects of construction, design and town planning. The author has included quite a few drawings of individual houses in Gawler's residential areas - High Street, Cameron Street through to South Para River, Murray Street, Reid and Tod Streets, Jacob Street - and a map of Gawler with historical areas highlighted in black.

Location: Barr Smith Library 720.5/A678

Munno Para Public Library LH GAW 1 BU 00001

Weidenhofer, Taylor, *Church Hill Management Plan. Draft.* Taylor Weidenhofer (Unley, S.A., 1995).

The Council of the Town of Gawler and Heritage Area Residents Group requested an investigation into future planning possibilities of the history-rich area. This report is a result of such an investigation into Church Hill's public and private domains. It consists of 14 chapters with further reading suggested, and has a map of Church Hill (bordered) in relation to the rest of the town of Gawler. Themes covered include: (i) history of Church Hill (ii) heritage value (iii) policies (iv) Church Hill development guidelines (v) types of cottages and villas (vi) infill development.

Location: Gawler Public Library Display Copy

Williams, Nadine, "Town builds to reflect attractive past", *The Advertiser*, 11 May (1985), p. 55.

Gawler has had a rich history but is now more or less part of outer metropolitan Adelaide. One of the prices paid for the stated 100% increase in building activity has been the influx of ultra-modern houses which in no way add to the town's heritage. In response to local opinion and the advice of the *Gawler Design Guide*, a company called Gramac Homes sets out to build new houses in the colonial and homestead style.

Location: Mortlock Library Newspaper Microfilm

INDEX

– A –

a History Walls project, 17
a proposed Woolworths site, 9
Angaston, 12, 14
Apex Club, 11
aquatic centre, 1
assess historic buildings, 4
Australia Council Townscape Program, 27

– B –

Barossa Valley, 19
Barossa Waterworks, 12
business premises, 27
businesses, 1, 9, 12, 19
bypass, 4, 22, 23

– C –

Church Hill, 28, 29
community needs, 7, 21
community services, 6
Country Women's Association, 21
Cowan Street, 27

– D –

Development Act (1993), 5
Dr. Bruce Eastick, 5
drainage, 13

– E –

education, 2, 19, 20, 23, 24
electricity, 2
Elizabeth, 2, 4, 5, 6, 8, 14, 15, 16, 20, 21
employment, 2, 3, 4, 6, 7, 10, 12, 17, 19, 20, 24, 25
Enfield, 15
Evanston, 13, 19, 25

– F –

fire services, 26
fire station, 15, 26
fires, 8, 26
flooding, 7, 13, 19

– G –

Gawler Action Group, 9
Gawler Bypass, 22, 23
Gawler Health Service, 14
Gawler Our Town meeting, 8
Gawler River, 7, 10, 13, 16, 19, 22
Gawler Town Centre, 2, 3, 4, 20, 22
Goose Island, 4
gum tree, 14

– H –

Haines Road, 21

health services, 2, 7, 16
heritage, 2, 8, 20, 26, 27, 28, 30
High Street, 7, 9, 20, 28
Hillier Street, 25
homeless youth, 25
homelessness, 10, 25
housing, 2, 6, 16, 17, 18, 19, 20, 25
Hutchinson Hospital, 14

–I–

industrial land, 2, 3, 5
industrial relations, 12
Institute Building, 28
investment, 2, 3

–J–

James Martin, 12

–K–

Kaurna Directory, 14, 20

–L–

Light Region, 1
local government, 8, 10, 13, 20
local racecourse', 1
Lyndoch Road, 9, 26

–M–

May Bros., 12
Munno Para, 2, 4, 5, 6, 8, 11, 15, 16, 19, 29
Murray Street, 4, 7, 22, 27, 28

–N–

Northern Adelaide Plan, 5, 18

–P–

poems, 14
poker machines, 18
population, 1, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 10, 12, 13, 18
Post Office Building, 28

–R–

railway, 12
recreation, 1, 7, 8, 13, 19, 20, 21
residential development, 2
Roseworthy, 2, 4, 12
Rotary Club, 11

–S–

Salisbury, 2, 4, 5, 6, 8, 15, 24
Sandy Creek, 4
schools, 7, 10
Skillshare, 19
social security, 10
South Para River, 28
sport, 2, 3, 4, 7, 8, 9, 12, 13, 18, 22, 23, 24

Strathalbyn, 15
suggested Local Bicycle Network, 7

– T –

Tea Tree Gully, 4
tenants, 15
the Northern Suburbs Family Resource Centre, 10, 14
Town Hall, 20, 28
traffic, 4, 8, 20, 21, 22, 23
training, 2, 7, 20, 24

– W –

welfare, 8, 13, 15, 18
Willaston, 17, 21, 27